TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES

May 21, 2001
This meeting of the Malabar Town Council was held at the Town Hall at 2725 Malabar Road.

ROLL CALL:

MAYOR/CHAIR:

PHILLIP CREWS




VICE-CHAIR:

CHARLENE HORTON 




COUNCIL MEMBERS:
TOM ESCHENBERG








HENRY DEKKER 

NANCY TINIO-BORTON








STEVE RIVET




ADMINISTRATOR:

WILLIAM HALL 




ATTORNEY:


RICK TORPY 




CLERK:


SUSAN KABANA

Also present were Jim Phelps, Building Official, and Chuck McClelland, Fire Chief.

The meeting was called to order at 7:30pm by the Mayor.  Prayer and pledge were lead by Mrs. Horton.

ADDITIONS AND DELETIONS TO AGENDA:

None.

CONSENT AGENDA:

MOTION:  Dekker/Horton to approve.  VOTE:  All aye.

PRESENTATIONS:

A) JOE MULLINS, HONOR AMERICA, MALABAR DONATION TO LIBERTY BELL MUSEUM

Mayor Mullins presented the Council with a certificate and a small replica of the Liberty Bell in appreciation for Malabar’s donation to the Liberty Bell Museum.

B)  PRESENTATION OF TRASH BASH AWARD CHECKS

Mayor – states that Malabar has again won Trash Bash in our division.  The Town won $1,000 and the Mayor presented three checks:  $400 to Serene Harbor, $300 to Boy Scout Troop 37, and $300 to Cub Scout Pack 37.

C) EVE OWENS, CITY OF PALM BAY, REGARDING THE BOUNDRY CANAL TRAIL GRANT

Owens – the trail is so named because it runs along the canal that is on the boundary at the north end of town.  It would be a vital link in the south county trail system.  Owens applied for this grant with DEP through the Office of Greenways and Trails, under the Recreation and Trail Program.  The grant application was returned to Owens because DEP has an issue with site control.  This is mainly because the City of Palm Bay does not own all the land.  Both Malabar and the County own a share.  So now the issue is:  who controls the land, and has the land had a “site dedication” for passive recreational use for the next 99 years?  DEP is looking to find out if we are going to put a fire station there, or use the land in a way that would not be acceptable to them.  


Currently there is a proposed agreement with the Town allowing Palm Bay to use an additional part of the easement so they can pave the trail and also add an equestrian trail.  Owens feels that this is an awesome trail for Malabar, for Palm Bay, and for the County.  It helps bring together the Sand Hill Trail Head, the Turkey Creek Sanctuary, the Malabar Scrub property, the Malabar 100 acre woods, and trails in Palm Bay.


They are very exited about this but DEP has that one issue, the site dedication, that must be addressed.  She wants to resubmit the application in December with the finalized agreements with the Town and with Brevard County.  She is here to ask for the Town’s support.  She already has a letter of support from the Town.  What she needs now is an actual agreement allowing the Trail to use an extra 15 feet of the easement that belongs to Malabar.  Richard Cameron notes that this is a win-win situation.


Crews – Hall should work with Owens on this and bring the agreement back to Council.  Mayor approves without objection.

D)  PROCLAMATION IN HONOR OF RICHARD CAMERON, TRAILS AND GREENWAYS VOLUNTEER COORDINATOR
Mayor reads proclamation and presents to Cameron.

REPORTS:

TRAILS AND GREENWAYS VOLUNTEER CORRDINATOR

Cameron – passes around photo albums of trail head construction.  Introduces Barbara Kibbling, volunteer secretary for the Malabar Trails and Greenways program.


Kibbling – has coordinated with the EELS program and set up a Microsoft Access database so that she now uses the same format as the EELS and it is easy to share information.  She sends out thank you’s to all who show up for the work parties and has been able to design business cards for the program.  Mayor – thanks Kibbling for her presentation and for her time.


Cameron – it appears that he is getting a lot of gratitude for all his hard work but he feels that he is only a person who is assembling the next step.  If it wasn’t for citizens like Bob Wilbur and Murray Hann and the people from the Trail Partners and the bicycling group, and a group from Grant, he would not be able to accomplish what was begun.  Cameron feels that the trail head is moving more slowly than he wanted.


Cameron notes that the MPO presented Malabar with an award recognizing that Malabar is ahead of the other cities in regard to trail development.


He is still working on the FPL easement line trail but still needs to get in touch with the three property owners.  Cameron is now working on signs and organizing the next work party for the “Malabar 100 acres”.  He has also looked at the 8 acres across from the fire station and is talking to someone about removing the exotic plants.

ATTORNEY:


Torpy – a year and a half ago he filed a ‘motion to dismiss’ and now that motion is set for a hearing in June.  He is recommending that Council direct him to withdraw this motion.  The filing of this motion is strictly routine and the Town does not stand to win or lose anything either way – win or lose.  It will save the Town money if this does not go to the hearing.


Council – directs Torpy to withdraw the motion.

ADMINISTRATOR:


Hall – Dr. Leedy has proposed a medical center at the corner of Weber and Malabar Road and this issue will go before P&Z this coming Wednesday.  If everything is in order and it goes through P&Z without any issues it will go before Council on June 4th.  

Along with this issue comes the issue of water.  Some of the cost will have to be borne by the Doctor, some by the property owners as they build, and some if it by the Town.   We have estimated that it will cost about $100,000 and there may be times Hall will have to make a daring move to keep this project moving along but it is eventually all to be paid for by the property owners.

The cell tower site at the fire station is another item that will go before P&Z this Wednesday and it also will be on the June 4th agenda if it is successful.  They also will go before the Board of Adjustment for a height variance.

Hall had an intense meeting with the managers from Harris, Inc. last week in regard to getting water to their Jordan Blvd plant.  The nearest connection we have is across from the Yellow Dog .  The total cost for water all the way to Harris is about $500,000.  Hall proposed to Harris that if they would construct the water line then the Town would make arrangements to have them paid back as people hook up.  The meeting was so good that it earned Hall an audience with Phil Farmer.  

Hall notes that a water line down to Harris is not profitable to the Town.  Harris is only using 17,000 a day right now but they seem committed to using that plant to capacity and they feel that the number of gallons per day would increase.  Hall feels that there is potential for residential customers hooking up to the water and Data Management has committed to hooking up when water is available.

Hall anticipates that by the time of the next Council meeting that the park will be pretty much finished.  The asphalt should be laid as well as the red clay for the ball diamond.  We will need to add the lines.  September is the finish date and Hall wants Council to know that there is another grant that he can apply for to build a concession stand.  Lighting will be worked on after the concession stand.  The Park Board is working on the teams.

Dekker – what about the County-owned road leading into the park?  Ann Birch (Brevard County) – the construction was going through Facilities Construction but now it is going though Park and Rec.  They have received recommendations from Frazier as to what they can do with the road.  They are hoping that by the end of this summer they will have a definitive way to repair this it.  This is not an easy process, which is why it is taking so long to fix.  The existing double-wide cement road was built below grade and the question has been how do they keep it from flooding?  First they plan on dredging out swales but they don’t know for sure if that will solve the problem.  They are searching for a more permanent solution.

CLERK:


Her items are on the agenda.

PRESENTATION:

MARY BOLIN, PROJECT IMPACT COORDINATOR FOR THE BREVARD COUNTY EMERGENCY OPERATION CENTER


Bolin – Brevard County was awarded the Project Impact Designation as a Disaster Resistant Community.  This is an initiative to change the way Brevard County feels about disasters, it is to get everyone thinking how to prepare for a disaster.  Brevard County is one of seven counties in Florida to receive this designation and it is quite a feather in our cap.


She is not here to ask for money, she is looking for a partnership with our community.  She notes that a business can prepare for a disaster but if their employees are not prepared then the day after a disaster there is no one who can show up to work.


Tonight she is asking Council to become a partner with Project Impact and let Bolin come into our Town to work with our businesses, she is asking for permission to put  articles in our newsletter, to use our Town hall as a meeting place.  She is asking for time (possibly employee time), space, and cooperation. 

ACTION ITEMS:

1.  RESOLUTION 04-01:  PERTAINING TO SUPPORTING AND JOINING THE STATE OF FLORIDA AND THE FEDERAL EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT AGENCY’S PROJECT IMPACT PROGRAM

MOTION:  Dekker/Tinio-Borton to read by title only.  Mayor approves without objection.  Crews reads:

RESOLUTION 04-01 

A RESOLUTION OF THE TOWN OF MALABAR, BREVARD COUNTY, FLORIDA PERTAINING TO SUPPORTING AND JOINING THE STATE OF FLORIDA AND THE FEDERAL EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT AGENCY’S (FEMA) PROJECT IMPACT PROGRAM; PROVIDING FOR THE REPEAL OF RESOLUTIONS OR PARTS OF RESOLUTIONS IN CONFLICT HEREWITH; AND PROVIDING FOR AN EFFECTIVE DATE.

Eschenberg – what would the impact to staff be?  Hall – does not this to be a burden, we are already doing these things, this is just formalizing them.

MOTION:   Rivet/Eschenberg to approve.  VOTE:  Aye – Horton, Tinio-Borton, Eschenberg, Rivet, Dekker.

2. REQUESTS TO VACATE RIGHT-OF-WAY

A)  VACATING OF A RIGHT-OF-WAY WEST SIDE OF PARCEL 505, NORTH OF ALLEN STREET

Mayor – P&Z has recommended that Council grant the vacation of the 25 foot ROW in exchange for the dedication of a 30 foot ROW across the front of the property on Allen Street.

MOTION:  Eschenberg/Rivet to approve the Planning and Zoning Board recommendation on this vacating of ROW and accepting the additional ROW.  VOTE:  All aye.

B) VACATING OF RIGHT-OF-WAY WITHIN THE MALABAR SCRUB SANCTUARY

Mayor – Planning and Zoning recommends that the vacating of ROW be granted in return for a total of 30 feet of ROW be dedicated east of the section line beginning at Johnston Avenue going to the north end of town.  He feels that it is critical that we get this ROW.

Hall – we have met with Ann Birch from Brevard County and a title company and though it seems that we had the ROW (from a 1915 plat map) the truth is that we do not have that ROW.

Ann Birch – the title company is showing an exception to the title.  She notes that Brevard County bought the property with the knowledge that the State would reimburse the County for 50% of the acquisition cost and the State would take the title.  Lori (Birches’ assistant) – the County wants this land transferred to the State.  When the final commitment from the State was obtained the State objected to the title exceptions (which are the current ROW in the Malabar Scrub) and wanted those interior roads in the sanctuary vacated.

Crews – can we exchange one ROW for the Marie Street ROW?  Birch – the County’s concern is to close this transaction.  The Selection and Management Committee would recommend to the Board of County Commissioners to deny the request to vacate any ROW because of the severe impact it would have to the resource.

Eschenberg – so we are asking for 30 feet of ROW on the west side of the section line?  Phelps – that is correct.  Eschenberg – how many dollars would the ROW mean in terms of how much money the State would pay the County?  Lori – about $2,600.  Eschenberg – and the County stands to receive over a million dollars?  Birch – yes.

Crews – if the County was to vacate the 30 feet and the Town was to vacate the ROW in the interior it would clarify the ownership of the ROW.

Birch – the County is concerned about vacating the requested 30 feet because of the potential impact to the natural resource.  This would have a great impact on the scrub community that is there as well as a wetland that is there.  It’s not just clearing the scrub area that would be impacted but also the edge-open effect that would be present as opposed to having the vegetation.  This is really the basis for the decision by the Selection and Management Committee.  They are not sure why the Town would need a 60 foot road to the north end of Marie Street.

Phelps – for development of property on the east.  Birch – they have a 50 foot easement.  Torpy – but that is not a ROW and is of zero value to the Town.  Birch – the property owner who has that property is the northern most property owner on the east side of Marie so there isn’t any other property north of that that they are aware of, that would even need a road.  Torpy – but there are lots to the south that may not have a right of title to use those easements.  Birch – wouldn’t they have access from the maintained portion of Marie Street?  Torpy – is not sure, he has not looked at the situation.  The problem the Town has is that our comp plan requires a minimum of a 60 foot ROW in order for a road to be dedicated and the Town take over maintenance.

Birch – the reimbursement from the State is at stake in regard to this vacation.

Hall – at this point the current plat maps do not show the ROW from 1915.  At this point we are suggesting that Malabar vacate the ROW in the interior and in exchange the County dedicate 30 of ROW west of the section line.  He explains that this particular request has history.  We have asked the County for this ROW in the past, as early as 1992.

Phelps – staff concern is that if transfers to the State we stand less of a chance of obtaining this ROW.

Crews – then we will leave this in the County’s hands.  Birch – the Commission does not meet until July and the funds may not be available by then.  Hall – have you asked any of them about this?  Birch – we have talked to the recommending committee and they would not recommend this to the County Commission due to the impact on the natural resources.  Dekker – would like to see them make an exception.  Crews – and if the State does not come through with the money then the County is left with nothing, correct?  Birch – correct, the County would be out $1.2 million.

Dekker – we need to contact the County and let them know that we would like the 30 feet of ROW in exchange for vacating the interior ROW.  Crews, Council all agree.

3.  MAYOR’S RECOMMENDATION FOR PLANNING ZONING BOARD MEMBER

Mayor recommends Katheen Clasen to replace Ray Grady.  Though Nona Swann is next inline the Mayor feels that would stack the P&Z board with 3 members from Brook Hollow.  Eschenberg – doesn’t the board decide which alternates move up?  Bob Wilbur – they have not decided this in the past , normally the next alternate moves in to the position.

MOTION:  Tinio-Borton to accept the Mayors recommendation. 

Motion dies for lack of second.

MOTION:  Eschenberg/Horton to ask Planning and Zoning to recommend to the Council which alternate should move up to regular member.  VOTE:  All aye.

4.  MAYOR’S RECOMMENDATION FOR THE PARK BOARD ALTERNATE POSITIONS NUMBER 1 AND NUMBER 2.


Mayor – recommends Michael Stonecypher as alternate number 1 and Cathy Ballou as alternate number 2.

MOTION:  Dekker/River to approve.  VOTE:  All aye.

5.  RESOLUTION 03-01, BUDGET ADJUSTMENT FOR TIFT FUND 107 AND CREATING SAND HILL TRAIL FUND 108

MOTION:  Rivet/Eschenberg to read by title only.  VOTE:  All aye.

Crews reads:

RESOLUTION 03-01
A RESOLUTION OF THE TOWN OF MALABAR, BREVARD COUNTY, FLORIDA, PERTAINING TO AN ADJUSTMENT IN THE FISCAL YEAR 2000-2001 TIFT 7, FUND 107 BUDGET; CREATING FUND 108, SAND HILL TRAIL GRANT FUND;  PROVIDING FOR ADDITIONAL INCOME; PROVIDING FOR ADDITIONAL EXPENDITURES; PROVIDING FOR REPEAL OF RESOLUTIONS OR PARTS OF RESOLUTIONS IN CONFLICT HEREWITH; AND PROVIDING FOR AN EFFECTIVE DATE.

MOTION:  Eschenberg/Horton to approve.


Rivet – is this a routine adjustment?  Kabana – yes.

VOTE:  Aye – Tinio-Borton, Horton, Rivet, Eschenberg, Dekker.

6.  BUDGET LINE ITEM ADJUSTMENT


Kabana – this is to clean up the current budget.  

MOTION:  Eschenberg/Dekker to approve.

Eschenberg – what about items that will over run in the future?  Kabana – tried to take that into consideration.  Eschenberg – what about Council travel?  It does not look like there will be enough money to make it through the year for that expense.  Kabana – agrees.  Eschenberg – would like to see an adjustment for that like item.  Kabana – will do.

VOTE:  All aye.

PUBLIC COMMENTS:
- Bill Withers – reads a letter that he wrote to the manger of Home Depot asking for paint to paint the Fire Department.  It was granted by Home Depot and Gildden paint.

- Mike Stork, 2030 Howell Lane – the road surfacing material that was put down a year ago needs some repair.  He knows that we have a one year warranty, is it going to be fixed?  Hall – yes, when they come to do the next mile in October.

REPORTS:  MAYOR, COUNCIL
- Dekker – nothing at this time.

- Rivet – nothing at this time.

- Eschenberg – Park Board has requested a joint workshop with Council to cover what they come up with as far as park and recreation capital improvements for a possible November referendum.  Kabana – candidate qualifying ends on September 21st and we will need the wording for the ballot no later than that day.  If this workshop is August 15th then we must have the first and second readings of the ordinance (that places the referendum on the ballot) at the next two Council meetings.  Crews – that may cut things a bit close.  Kabana – notes that the we will need to have a small edition of the newsletter in late October in order to educate voters.  Dekker – hopes we are not rushing into something that we may be able to get grant money for.

- Horton – is it too early for a budget workshop?  Kabana – yes, not until July.

- Horton – there is still speeding on the paved roads.  Hall – need to call the Sheriff.

- Horton – what about the POW flag?  Crews – has no objection if they want to have a color guard come in and fly the POW flag on specific days.  Council agrees that they would need to provide someone to raise and lower it on those specific days.

MOTION:  Mayor adjourned the meeting without objection.
Meeting adjourned at 9:47 pm.








BY:

Mayor Phillip R. Crews, Chair

ATTEST:   

Susan Kabana, CMC

Town Clerk/Treasurer

DATE:

